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By  John Hoffmann

KARNEY WITHDRAWS FROM 2011 CITY ELECTION:  On Tuesday afternoon a beleaguered David Karney gave up after facing continued pressure from the Board of Aldermen over his emailgate.  On January 10 the Board of Aldermen voted to censure Karney for allowing his computer to be used to send an anonymous email to Alderman Fred Meyland-Smith suggesting that he and other aldermen should be shot. 

After the censure mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton promised this would not be the last of the matter. Dalton was true to his word.  Two weeks later a bill to amend the city’s harassment ordinance was introduced to make using aliases in written communications illegal.  That was followed by Dalton having to restate a motion from Alderman Tim Welby that passed 5-3 for the city to hire a Special Investigator to continue the investigation. 

Apparently this will end Karney’s Town and Country political career. Karney was first elected an aldermen 20 years ago.  He was elected mayor in 2003, but withdrew from the mayor’s race in 2005 when an investigation of him attempting to avoid paying sales tax on items purchased for himself claiming it was city business surfaced. 

An investigation by Police Chief John Copeland cleared Karney, but the matter had been covered in the Post-Dispatch and other media outlets.  Karney did file to run for alderman in 2005 and lost to Jon Benigas by two votes.  Benigas filed to run against Karney two hours before the close of filing on January 18, after lots of press coverage of the censure and threatening emails.    

CAN YOU SAY SPECIAL PROSECUTOR?  WELBY CAN’T BUT DALTON CAN: 

During the Board work session on Monday Tim Welby said he was unsatisfied with just the Censure taken at the last meeting against Alderman David Karney.  He said as long as Karney claims someone else wrote and sent the email suggesting aldermen be shot on his computer using his alias email account the board of aldermen should require an investigation to continue to determine the identity of the sender. 

In Newsletter 16 I pointed out that Karney is the likely sender of the message and I believe he has made up the mysterious woman sending the email on his computer, who he claims to be gallantly protecting.   

Dalton did his usual illegal vote at a work session, which he calls a “poll”.  Everyone except Steve Fons and Eric “Al” Gerber thought a continued investigation was a fine idea!   Dalton then suggested they hire a special city prosecutor to do the investigation.  He of course did not mention how to finance it.

90-minutes later at the end of the regular Aldermanic meeting Dalton asked if there was any other business as a prompt to Welby to make a motion for a special prosecutor.  Welby started a long rambling discourse about how more needs to be done to find out if there was someone who sent the email with the suggestion to kill alderman.  He never mentioned a special prosecutor or hiring one. 

Dalton didn’t miss a beat and asked if anyone would second Welby’s motion to hire a special prosecutor to investigate this email threat further.  This passed 5-3 with Fons, Gerber and Karney voting against it. 

THE JEFF STOREHOUSE BILL:  A bill to amend the city’s harassment law to include the new following language:

Knowingly frightens, intimidates or causes emotional distress to another person by anonymously, or through the use of an alias, pseudonym or assumed name, making a telephone call or any electronic communications;

This is a good example of closing the barn door after the escape of the horse, but it also sent a clear and strong message to Karney.

SPEAKING OF PROSECUTORS:  A disciplinary  panel has recommended that the Missouri Supreme Court issue a reprimand against Town and Country prosecutor Keith Cheung for improperly sending a note to a County judge during a bench trial telling the judge he “needed to convict” the defendant.  It is alleged that Cheung then lied about knowing what case the judge was hearing.   The note, delivered by a bailiff during testimony caused the judge to declare a mistrial. 

Cheung is also the prosecutor in Ballwin, Frontenac and St. Ann and is the Ladue city judge.  He is a partner in the same law firm as Steve Garrett, the Town and Country city attorney. He was also the city prosecutor at one time for the well-known South County speed trap, Bella Villa.  Cheung’s note was about the defendant on trial, Ed Locke, the former police chief of Bella Villa, charged with hiring an unlicensed police officer.  Cheung admitted that at first he lied about the note when the mistrial was declared.   

If you consider all the tickets written by T&C on 270 and 40, all the tickets written on a ¾ mile section of I-70 by St. Ann, not to mention all the traffic tickets written on Hwy 40 by Ladue and Frontenac…the fact that Cheung was once the prosecutor of one of the most notorious speed traps in St. Louis should come as no big surprise. 

Cheung’s prosecutorial career included getting a retired Ballwin art teacher sentenced to the County Jail for a month over his “lawn art” that upset his neighbors.    

Cheung also offered great deals to drunk drivers appearing in T&C court as long as they had hired a lawyer.  The case that may have gotten the most notoriety was the DWI of  John D. McGuire who was clocked at 100 mph and tested at a BAC level of .24%.  He got the usual deal probation.

Come on…the usual deal for someone going 100 and being 3 times the legal limit…what do you have to do to actually get convicted in Town and Country? 

McGuire showed up for court drunk, pled guilty, was given probation and then tried to drive off the parking lot.  A T&C police sergeant arrested him for a second case of drunk driving.  Cheung didn’t use that to cancel the guy’s probation.  McGuire got picked up twice more for DWI by Ladue and Chesterfield.  Still there was no probation revocation by Cheung.  The probation revocation came after the Post-Dispatch used Town and Country’s treatment of Mr. McGuire for a front page expose’.   

You have to wonder if the city really needs Keith as the municipal prosecutor. 

BREAKING NEWS…THE FIRST TIME IN MEMORY MAYOR DALTON ACTUALLY VOTED ON SOMETHING…UNFORTUNATELY HE VOTED TO AVOID TAKING A VOTE:  The mayor of a fourth class city only votes to break ties.

The solar panel case was on the Board of Aldermen agenda Monday.  After going through the Planning and Zoning Commission, where none of the effected residents from the Essex Point subdivision were notified of the meeting, the matter then breezed through the Architectural Review Board, where chairman, Alderman Phil Behnen became enamored with the house and solar panels. 

Then it went to the Board of Aldermen for a public hearing plus first and second readings. Residents of Essex Point filed letters and then started coming in larger and larger numbers to Aldermanic meetings to complain about the five 27-foot long and 8-feet wide solar panels.

The Giras, homeowners building the French Provincial/English Castle-Fort at 905 Claymark Lane built a high retaining wall near their rear property line and wanted to hide the solar panels out of their view. Unfortunately they want to put them on the other side of the wall next to the backyards of their neighbors in the Essex Point subdivision. 

The homeowners both spoke on length on wanting to for something for the environment by building a “green house.”  Of course they could do even more for the environment by building a more modest home. 

Dirk and Ellen Maas a couple of green team members who live in church subsidized housing on the campus of Principia, spoke with Dirk rattling off all the pollution the coal fired electric plants in the St. Louis area cause, asking the board to vote in favor of the solar arrays. 

“I have not been involved in this debate, but the Giras have been very active to the concerns and questions of their neighbors,” said Ellen Maas. 

Now if she has not been active, how does she know how the Giras have treated their neighbors?                       

Dr. Dorothy Cooke used a large visual aid in her presentation during the work session.  She unfurled bed sheets sown together that were 27-feet long and 8-feet wide to show the size of each of the five panels. 

Finally at the regular meeting, Jeff Martin, a trustee of the Essex Point subdivision spoke against the solar arrays saying he has filed 11 letters of opposition from residents of his subdivision and a poll showed 19 of the 26 homeowners of the subdivision were against the panels. 

THE FAKE AND PUNT:  At the regular meeting when the solar panels came up Ward-! Alderwoman Lynn Wright seconded by Nancy Avioli moved to send the matter back to the Planning and Zoning Commission which had already voted on it, although minus any input from the residents of Essex Point subdivision. 

The vote on the motion was in reality a vote to call off the vote by sending the whole thing back to P&Z. The vote was tied 4-4.  That required Mayor Dalton to actually cast a vote. 

In five years of attending meetings or sitting on the Board of Aldermen I have never seen Dalton vote.  It is not in his nature.  Important issues like Deer Control, he would always say how the issue was “important” and must be “studied.” He could always avoid giving his position on an issue that had voters on both sides.     

Dalton made no one in the audience happy when he voted to send the matter back to the Planning and Zoning Commission.  The homeowners in Essex Point wanted a vote on the matter and the people wanting to put in the solar panels wanted it voted on.     

I could not understand what Dalton was doing when he asked that the matter be placed on the Planning and Zoning Commission agenda for a meeting that was going to start in 47 hours on Wednesday night. 

That P&Z agenda had been already been set and sent to the commissioners. The neighbors and the people building the house suddenly have to find time to attend another meeting. 

TREEHOUSE OF TERROR:  Dr. Michael Orgel, a member of the Public Works Commission was before the Board of Aldermen in a public hearing requesting a Conditional Use Permit to build a tree house in his yard that would be 13 feet high.

Orgel had started construction of the tree house without any approval from the city or his subdivision Board of Trustees.  Construction was stopped when the trustees complained.  They then rejected the proposal of the tree house. The matter also went before the P&Z Commission and was turned down. 

Orgel told the alderman that he had contacted his neighbors and no one was against the tree house. He said he suggested if anyone had a problem with the tree house they could send an anonymous letter to the trustees and as of now he had not heard from any trustees about any negative letters.  He was about to. 

Jim Crowley, the Chairman of the Town and Country Board of Adjustment, who is one of the two trustees of the Windmoor Place South Subdivision spoke. 

“I take no joy in being in opposition to this,” said Crowley.

He went on to point out that the trustees thought the subdivision could be libel for injuries to children who fell out of the tree house. He also said the construction of an out building was a violation of the subdivision’s covenants. Finally he said Orgel was sent a rejection letter from the trustees on August 9, 2010 and the P&Z Commission turned down the request on December 29, 2010. 

The hearing ended quite differently than it started. Later the bill for the Conditional use Permit was later first read.  

NEW CARS: A resolution for the city to buy four new cars for the police department and for the city hall staff was on the agenda.  The two things that weren’t on the agenda was the cost of the cars and type of cars.  The public was never informed.     

I got the figures the next day. 

The city is spending $38,032 for two Ford Escapes SUVs.  A six-cylinder will go to the police chief.  This will replace a 2001 Chevrolet Impala that the Police Chief/City Administrator has that has 80,000 miles on it.  The major mileage put on this car is from the police chief driving to and from work and his home in High Ridge. 

I am told the Impala will be kept and will go to the admin fleet and replace a Ford Crown Victoria with slightly more than 120,000 miles on it. 

Another car is a 4-cylinder Ford Escape for the City hall staff to use as a pool car. 

I have to wonder why the police chief needs a new car and if he must get a new car why he can’t get by with a 4-cylinder car like the one to be used by city employees? He does not respond to incidents as a primary response officer. If a 4-cylinder vehicle is good enough for the employees it ought to be good enough for the chief. 

The department also wants two new Dodge Chargers. One will be an 8-cylinder unmarked car to be used by the traffic enforcement unit. The other one will be 6-cylinder Changer to be used as a black and white patrol car. 

The price tag on these is $45,189 for the pair. 

Having supervised traffic enforcement as an assistant police chief one of the goals is to create a police presence as a deterrent and to be seen by motorists who will then slow down when driving through the area. Having all unmarked cars for traffic enforcement defeats this purpose.  But it does make it easier to catch violators and increase municipal court revenues.        

I also worked for two different police department where I purchased police cars through State-Bid programs like the one used in Town and Country.  You have to have your paper work in by no later than April as a general rule and sometimes March.  So the January request makes sense in one way. But waiting another month to see if budget predictions are being met when you are operating with a $1.4 budget deficit might also have been wise.   

AAA’S NEW SIGN:  The city and AAA reached a compromise on the size of the letters for new signs on their building on the North 40 Outer Road along with driveway signs.  The resolution passed.

AAA is different from most business along the Outer Road.  There are a high number of people trying to reach the AAA building to use the AAA claims service, travel service and insurance sales. It can be difficult for people to notice the building and then find the proper driveway to enter the parking lot. The Board of Aldermen would have been wise to make an exception in this case and give AAA highly visible signs. 

 NEW SCHOOL ZONE: Finally the School Zone for in front of the Mason Ridge School passed.  Two weeks earlier David Karney vowed he would vote against.  We wondered then how, with all the troubles Karney has, can Karney come out against a school zone to slow traffic in front of an elementary school.    Karney made an about face and the School Zone Bill passed 8-0.

COCKTAILS FOR 200:  I attended the January 13 Community Relations Commission meeting, chaired by Alderman Steve Fons.  It was good to see that Fons still can’t properly run a meeting, which often makes for amusing moments.  On this night it just helped moved things along.

No opening, no approval of minutes, no motion to close.  The only item discussed was the upcoming Wine, Art & Music event to be held at the Longview  Park Farmhouse/Conference Center on Friday January 28 5:30-8:30 and for that Fons simply turned it over to member Laura MacDonald.

.

MacDonald stated that she had already sold 20 tickets for at $15 apiece ($20 at the door) for the big night.  She said they hoped to sell 200 tickets!.

The admission will get you two glasses of wine, snacks (or in Town and Country hors d’oeuvres) and music performed by a quartet from the Town and Country Symphony.

One member said the $20 at the door must be a reasonable price because a number of people told her they would just buy tickets at the door rather than from her in advance.   She was dead serious, and wasn’t reading between the lines that she was being blown off, by people smart enough to realize you don’t pay to hear live music provided by the Town and Country Symphony.

This is supposed to be a big fundraiser…to buy something for the Longview Farmhouse. At this time no one is sure what is needed or what they will buy.

PARTY TIME!  I have written earlier that this appears to me to be nothing more than excuse for the members of the Community Relations Commission to throw a party and more importantly to get a photo of a bunch of rich people in the Ladue News.  I wasn’t disappointed.  Halfway through the meeting MacDonald announced that she had arranged for the Ladue News to run photos of the event.

I asked after the meeting if she had contacted Jerry Berger to have him put photos f the affair on his website.  She said she hadn’t.  I am shocked she missed the opportunity. 

During the meeting it was announced the Commerce Bank had given them a $500 contribution.  Of course most of that is eaten up by the $400 the Town and Country Symphony quartet is charging to play. 

MacDonald was insisting the city obtain a sound system with speakers in every room so as the suckers, err…ah…I mean guests can always hear the live music.  Clearly MacDonald has not heard the T&C Symphony.  There is a chance some guest might not want to hear the music. 

DREAM THE IMPOSSIBLE DREAM or CAN YOU SAY FIRE CODE VIOLATION :  It was also announced that the Valet Parking would have to be at the Christian Science Church at Mason and I-64 as Good Shepherd would not allow them to use their lot.  

I thought it was a perfect example of a true optimist, thinking they would sell so many tickets that they would need to have valet parking.  The building holds a maximum of 100 people per the fire code. If MacDonald sells 200 tickets like she thinks she will, she will likely be in violation of the fire code for most of the evening.  If there are four musicians, 8 commission members, the four artists and four people from the contract food and service provider that leaves just room for 84 guests at any one time.   

The parking lot has 66 spaces.  If the parking lot is filled for this event the city would be violating the fire code, because you would have more than 100 people in the building.   If you need to use valet parking you will be violating the law inside the building.  

MacDonald also bought an ad in the West News Magazine for the event trying to reach her goal of having 200 people attend. I’m told she used her own money to pay for the print advertisement. If she reaches her goal she will be in violation of the law and public safety rules and regulations.

Having spent over 10 years of my life dealing with fire investigations and fire safety I have sent an email to the Fire District, the city building inspector and the city administrator/police chief pointing out the likely hood of fire code violations if the commission only reaches 75% of its attendance goal.                        

MacDonald asked members how many tickets they would like to sell. No one took more than a set of five ducats.  I think the rest of the commission members had a more realistic idea of how many tickets they can sell.  

THE EMAIL QUESTIONING FIRE CODE VIOLATIONS AND THE RESPONSE:   I sent an email to the police chief, fire chief and parks director pointing out the potential for Fire Code violations at this event if the members can sell the entire 200 tickets or even 75% of the tickets. 

Here is the response I got back from Anne Nixon the Parks Director:

From: Nixon, Anne [mailto:nixona@town-and-country.org] 
Sent: Tuesday, January 18, 2011 3:10 PM
To: johnhoffmann@charter.net
Subject: Re: 1/28/11 event at Longview Farmhouse and possible fire code violation

John,

The Commission members misspoke regarding the number of tickets to be sold.  The maximum number of tickets is 150.  This is how many people are allowed for an open house event (with a 3-hour minimum) as long as the capacity at any one time does not exceed 100.  Tickets will be sold at the door and sales will be stopped if the building is close to full capacity.  The valet parking is not required due to the size of the event.  The Commission chose to include this service to enhance the event.  The valet is being paid for by a sponsor. 

Anne Nixon

I find it amazing that two weeks before the big event commission members are suddenly “misspeaking.”  Also it is amazing that Laura MacDonald patting a stack of tickets and saying she had 200 tickets was wrong, that 200 tickets in “Community Relations Speak” actually means 150 tickets. 

AN ODD TIME TO HOLD A FUNDRAISER:  Finally why would you have a fundraiser anytime between December 15 and February 15?  This is the time of the year when you are most likely to get bad weather, either, snow or ice or frigid temperatures that would keep people from coming out.     

A QUESTIONABLE CAUSE OR GOOD AND BAD:  I do find this whole exercise of the Wine, Art and Music fundraiser a little creepy.  Here we have millionaires or at least millionaires and almost millionaires raising money to buy stuff for the city of millionaires’ park building.  But at the same time a large number of military families are hurting after the New Year Eve tornados hit Ft. Leonardwood and destroyed 46 homes on the base. None of them are millionaires. During the recession the Salvation Army, Red Cross and the Human Society are all reporting that donations are down. 

At the meeting Steve Fons asked me how many tickets I wanted.  The answer is none.  Instead I am sending checks to the above groups.  I think it is a lot better use of my money.  Here is the address to help the Army families:  

 Checks Payable to:

ARMY COMMUNITY SERVICE

Memo Line on Checks:

TORNADO VICTIMS

Mail to:

Army Community Service

c/o Tornado

486 Replacement Ave.

Fort Leonard Wood, MO 65473
A ROYAL APPEARNACE:  Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton dropped by the meeting.  Actually he was at Longview to attend the Chapel Hill Estates subdivision meeting.  The trustees apparently took my advice to have the politicians speak last and hold their meetings first, as Dalton always spends 45 minutes giving himself a good pat on the back at these meetings. Often the long political speech chases a few homeowners away before the trustees can conduct business.

(A week earlier the homeowners of Woodmoor Place were even smarter and specifically ask that no elected officials attend their meeting.)   

Dalton in an expensive suit, with French cuffs and monkey cuff links congratulated everyone present on what a great job they are doing.  There was talk about holding another party for all the commission and board members who work so hard.  Just what the rich people need to do during a recession…hold more parties.  Paying for them is as simple as laying off another police officer.  

MacDonald piped up how she would love to see an outdoor jazz concert at Longview, which caused Dalton to gulp and then mention that it was a good idea, but there were some noise concerns out outdoor concerts from the neighbors. 

UPCOMING:  Our next newsletter will include a breakdown on 2010 traffic accidents and citations.  You will be able to find out where the accidents are happening and where the cops are writing tickets. 

 Also we will look at a possible violation of the Missouri Sunshine Law concerning releasing reports and meeting minutes. 

CARTOONS:
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